



February 10, 2022
Attendees:  Scott Armes, Mike Nowling, Kelly Cummings, Chance Berry, Sylvia Clinton, Paul Flint, Jane Ann Beard

Copies of the January minutes were emailed to everyone prior to the meeting as well as copies provided at the February meeting.   Kelly C. made the motion to approve the minutes as they are presented.  Mike N. 2nd the motion   PASSED

A copy of the profit/loss statement as well as a balance sheet was presented at the meeting.  Chance B. went over each sheet.  Paul F. made the motion to accept the treasurer's report as presented, Scott A. 2nd the motion.    PASSED

Old Business

A decision needs to be made for the 2022 Choice awards for all Exhibit Bldg. winners. All choice awards are a $35 sponsorship for each donor.  A list was provided of the 2021 choice awards and how many were ordered of each.  Chance went over those choices, this year it was suggested that maybe we add a Visa gift as a new option this year.  It was agreed if we were to add the gift card, the total value of the gift card would need to be $30 to cover the cost of the activation fee.  It was mentioned that the duffle bag has been on there for a few years as well as the tumbler.  Scott A. made the motion to use the following for choice awards for this year: Chair, Hooded sweatshirt, Visa Gift card ($30 value) Trophy, Tumbler or option to donate back to 4-H.  Kelly C. 2nd the motion.  PASSED
New Business

Vinyl Banners, Chance went over the information that was received from Crystal Waters from Jasper over their cost, etc for vinyl banners.  Using a full color picture background there would be a $50 set up fee and then turn around time would be 7-10 days after the art work is approved.  Sizes/cost would be as follows:  30 x 20 would be $20,  18 x 24 would be $19 and  20 x 15 would be $17 and a 12 x 18 would be $15.   Chance passed around the copy of some of the banners they have done in the passed.   It was agreed that we would do the largest for the Grand Champion award, go down to the next sized stated for the Reserve Grand award and then use the 20x15 for the breed champions.  For the showmanship, it would be the largest size for each level of showmanship winner.  The leftover felt banners from years past that were not used would get a new vinyl banner in it's place.  It was agreed that no date would be put on the breed champions banners.  Scott brought up that we would need to use the same backdrop from year to year.  It was agreed that we would try to get a good aerial photo to use as the backdrop.  Jane Ann brought up the fact that we would need to use a universal silhouette of the animals.  
An email was sent out with a link to a Google form to vote for those directors that are up for re-election.  Those starting their new terms are Kelly C. Barr/Reeve township, Paul Flint, Veale township.  For the Madison/Van Buren township did not have any names on the ballot, only a write-in option.  No names were submitted for this position.
Jane Ann reported what came out of the meeting with the park board.  The park board is willing to rent Kiwanis cabin for $50 for those events that are sponsored by a 4-H club/entity.  Chance mentioned that the earlier we get our dates to them, they are willing to block out those dates on their calendars.  
It was brought up as to how to charge for the different events that are scheduled to be on the grounds.  Last year the fee was waived for the Daviess Co. Youth livestock association because they were willing to put several hundreds of dollars into the shavings that they were going to use for the show that would also still be good for our 4-H show.  Now when we have a goat show sponsored by our club, should they be charged rent to help cover the cost of  water, electric, etc.  Scott A. mentioned that there are families that are making donations at auction time that could help cover these costs  Chance mentioned that if we keep waiving the rental fees for these livestock shows and we start to have more and more shows in the future will they expect it for free.  We will still be incurring costs.  Jane Ann mentioned that each specie is different as far as how much electricity they use as well as water, cattle tend to use more than goats.  It's a concern that if an outside group asks one of the clubs to sponsor the event so they don't have to pay rent or insurance costs.  It was agreed that we need more board members in attendance to make a decision on this situation.  
Thank You to Mike N. and crew for all the Christmas lights.  Several good comments about them.

Chance mentioned that Jon C. met up here with Kip K. and the other gentleman up at the fairgrounds regarding the city mowing the little grass that is at the fairgrounds.  Kip K. said that he did not see a problem with the city doing it, but he would need approval from the board for the final say.  It was asked if that comes from the mayor or from just the park board.  Kip K. didn't think it would add any more than 30 minutes to their mowing time.
Chance mentioned that a spring clean up day needs to be scheduled.  That will be looked at for the next BOD meeting.

Grounds committee - Chance brought up that there are 2 on the grounds committee that have not done there volunteer update in 4-H online.  Jane Ann mentioned that the 1st reminders started going out in early October for getting this completed.  There are others from the livestock committees that have not completed it as well.  Chance wanted to clarify that if they DO NOT complete this process can they still attend meetings and just lose their right to vote?  Jane Ann mentioned that since they are not completed volunteers that they will not receive notification of when the meetings are.  There are some that are willing to do the work to help at the fairgrounds, but they do not want to have to go through the process.  Jane Ann stated that they would not be covered by Purdue insurance.  Chance mentioned that even though they are not covered by Purdue insurance, they would still be covered under the insurance that the Association has through Farm Bureau.   Scott asked the question if he was to get hurt out there who covers him vs. if a non-volunteer.  Jane Ann stated that the Purdue volunteer AIL insurance would pick up after his medical insurance paid.  Chance mentioned that the way the by-laws are written that group elects a chairperson to the BOD which has a voting seat.  If they choose to elect someone that has not completed their volunteer process then they are forfeiting their vote.
Scott asked the question regarding where we are with separating the grounds from 4-H.  Chance mentioned that someone needs to step up and take this on besides him.  This conversation has not formally been opened up with Purdue.  Scott asked if there were other counties that are separate.  Jane Ann explained that there are counties where the grounds, bldgs., etc are owned by a fair board, separate from a 4-H board.  4-H is a guest on the grounds during the fair.  If  it was decided to split off, there would need to be 2 separate boards, one for 4-H and one for the grounds.  Chance explained that there would be a need to get a lawyer involved to make this happen, a new Not For Profit EIN number and 501C would need to be applied for as well.  Scott A. said he would be willing to get things rolling again on separating the grounds from 4-H.  The question was asked that if we did this, would we still have to abide by Purdue rules with the volunteer process, etc?  Chance stated that only during the 2 weeks during the 4-H show would those rules apply.  Chance mentioned that when we applied for the grant to help pay for part of the new food court it was done so under the 4-H name, so this would need to be verified through the lawyer as to how this will need to be handled if the 2 entities are separated.  It is believed that if the current 4-H Board votes to hand everything over to the new board there should be no problems.  Chance mentioned that we would need to go back to the Deed to find out what the name is on it.  Jane Ann asked the question that if this were to happen where does this leave Extension at for holding other programs on the grounds during other times of the year.  It was agreed that those details could be worked out.  Scott asked for other comments from those in attendance.  It was stated that there will always be a Purdue Extension office in the county.  It was stated that we don't want people thinking that we are trying to get rid of 4-H in the county all together.  Just trying to make it easier for those willing to come out and do the work necessary to keep the grounds going without all the Purdue processes.  It was agreed that we need to have open meetings to help educate everyone on what we are looking at doing.  Scott asked about having this type of meeting before the next BOD meeting so that anyone can attend and questions can be answered.  Chance mentioned that Brent Stuckey the lawyer that was consulted prior to tonight's meeting, said that he would  not move forward on this topic until it was voted on and passed by a majority vote.  Scott would like to have a meeting notice sent out to everyone stating that we are having this meeting and if they would like to come and voice their opinions on the subject this is the time to do it.  Then a meeting of the BOD could be afterwards to vote.  Chance agreed that he would be willing to put out a text/email to the directors to find out what day would work best for everyone to have this meeting on, trying to avoid basketball, The Promise dates, etc.
Food Stand Chair & Exhibit Hall Chair.

Chance asked if there was someone willing to step up and take care of the food stand.  He mentioned that this has been a group effort the last couple of years.  Clint has been ordering the food, Sylvia has been working with Pepsi and Aramark.  We need someone to step up and take over the day to day operations, opening/closing each day, etc.  JJ Arney had expressed some interest in this job in the past, Chance is to contact her regarding helping out.  Scott mentioned that if we could get someone to do this part that maybe we could help get more volunteers to step up.  It was brought up that we might need to find someone that can do the lunch piece.
Jane Ann asked about having someone in charge of the Exhibit for set-up, to ask questions to, etc.  Jane Ann mentioned that the Extension office might have a summer staff position that could help with this.  

Sylvia asked if it could be put out in an email/newsletter to the 4-H families asking for someone to step up and help run the lunch hour time frame.  

Jane Ann mentioned that she is still looking for someone to be a coach for livestock judging.  The area event is being held in Knox Co. this year.  Scott expressed that it would be nice to have this in our county not only for the learning piece of it, but for scholarships in the future.  

Fairgrounds booking rentals
It was asked by the office who does the following:


Who gets the signed contract?

Chance mentioned that all he has ever know is that the Extension office keeps all of these.


Who keeps track of whether or not the insurance has been received?  Proof of 

  insurance is not required until key is picked up.

Chance mentioned that the office has always done this in the past.  He has helped in the past for those not complying with this.  It was mentioned that proof of insurance needs to be submitted prior to picking up the key so that way if there is an issue with the wording on the insurance certificate it can be corrected prior to the event.


Who will schedule the BOD to do the inspection after each event?  Who notifies 
 
   Eric when the deposit can be refunded?

Chance is willing to do this, and he would find a 2nd BOD member to help with this.

The Google form is up and ready to be used.  Chance, Kelly and Sylvia have all tested it.  

Chance mentioned that all of this could change if the grounds do get separated from the 4-H.  The scheduling of the grounds, etc will need to be handled by someone outside of the Extension office.  We will need to have someone in charge of the scheduling side of things, someone to handle going over the rental information with the person/group renting the grounds as well as someone to handle the inspection after the rental.  

Jane Ann brought up the fact that we need to revert back to the old My Record of Achievement sheet due to it being used for scholarship purposes.  For 2021 we used a combined version to in order to make things simpler, not realizing these sheets are submitted when applying for scholarships through the foundation.  It was agreed by all that we need to go back to the old My Record of Achievement sheet.
Trip applications - there were 3 kids that applied for trips.  Chance asked how we have handled those apply to go to the CWF trip.  Sylvia mentioned that we have set up a trip budget a few years ago.  Jane Ann mentioned that in the past the Association has paid for kids to go on 1 trip, if they choose to participate in a 2nd trip it would be at their expense.  

Jane Ann mentioned that there are only so many spots for those wanting to go on the CWF trip and that decision needs to be made soon.

It was asked if we could do a vote by email for those trips needing to an answer right away.  It was noted that we have not had to pay for trips for the last couple years due to COVID.  Chance mentioned that if we as a board decide not to pay for the CWF trip for Hannah B. can she still go on the trip and pay for it herself she really wanted to participate.  It was asked if they automatically get their first choice of trips or if it is up to the BOD to decide which one they are awarded.  In the past we have sent 2 to the CWF trip, but the cost has gone up tremendously since then.  But it was also noted that we have turned down a 4-Her from attending this trip.  Scott asked if it would be possible to make a phone call to this person stating that the BOD is willing to give them so much money towards the CWF trip, but she would need to come up with the remainder.  Chance stated that if we only have $1,500 in our budget for trips, do we send 1 4-Her on the CWF trip and not send the others that have also applied?  It was agreed that if we can get more kids to attend the trips.  It was asked how many kids we have sent in any one year, the answer was 7-8 4-Her's in any one year.  Sylvia said that she would check with Angie Bass regarding Connor attending a trip. 

Chance asked what the deadline for the CWF trip?  Jane Ann is to check on this.
Sylvia made the motion that we go ahead and approve $1,000 to send 5-4-Her's on a trip  with a cost of $180/trip, Scott A. 2nd the motion.    PASSED
FYI there are 7 seniors that applied for scholarships this year.

Teens As Teachers - Jane Ann is working on getting a group together to participate in this.  There is money from TSC to help pay for this if needed.

Fundraising - Chance reported that Tara is looking into the GPC donation.  It was stated that the presentation has made it to the Kent Foundation, but we don't think a decision has been made yet.   Chance mentioned that GPC locally has a set amount of money that they can use to donate, but the larger amount would have to come from Kent.  Scott asked the question if we were to separate from 4-H, would this change anything with GPC/Kent on if they would donate.
Tentative date for the next meeting will be March 8th, but we will work via a text message to get a date that will work for more BOD members to attend.  The meeting will be published to all with the intent to let them know what will be discussed at this meeting and that a vote will be taken by the BOD on how to proceed with either separating the grounds from 4-H/Purdue Extension  or keeping things how they currently are.
Scott A. made the motion to adjourn the meeting, Paul F. 2nd the motion.

